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Fred Herzog, Man with Bandage, 1968/2009, Archival inkjet print 

 
Fred Herzog grew up in an ugly time and place -Second World War Germany. But he went 
on to worship beauty, creating 80,000 vibrant photographs of his adopted home of 
Vancouver. Although Herzog's art was overlooked for decades, it has, since 2006, been 
shown to international acclaim. Now, with one exhibition in Toronto and another upcoming 
in Ottawa, Herzog talks to Leah Sandals about stardom, cities and stirring up memory. 
 
Q: What does it feel like to be in such demand after having worked for 50 years in relative 
obscurity? 
 
A: It's been astonishing. I always thought, "What I'm doing has to be to the standards of the 
best art." But I hadn't been successful showing it in galleries. Part of the problem was I never 
had the money to make big prints in addition to having a family. It hits me now that if I'd 
had this much success earlier in life I wouldn't have had as nice a life. The reason for that is 
life does not thrive on attention -it thrives on experience. 
 
Q: You're best known for photos of your adopted home, Vancouver. Why did you decide to 
move there in the early 1950s? 



A: In my high school geography book in Germany there was a picture of Vancouver that 
impressed me. I thought, "Gee, there's a place that has mountains, it's a nice city, it's by the 
sea" -I loved harbours and ships. 
 
Q: And your most famous photos aren't just of Vancouver, but of a time there -the '50s, '60s 
and '70s. Why? 
 
A: I did love Vancouver in those days. It had colour. It had an interesting harbour. It was a 
Western town with its own style, and because of the enormous rains everything was clean 
and green. I photographed the old part of town because people were more relaxed, they 
were out on the street or working in their gardens and doing these things that show that 
everybody has an idea about art. The modern parts of town at that time were already -well, I 
had a friend who called them tight-assed. There was compulsive lawn care; everything had to 
be perfect. Over time, the city became even more sterilized. City Hall voted to forbid signs 
along the streets -God knows why. So all the interesting signs that gave Vancouver colour 
and interest suddenly disappeared. Overall, it's disappointing to me that city cores worldwide 
are becoming unified in one single style. Now they look surprisingly similar wherever you go 
-Robson Street, Singapore, Berlin. 
 
Q: Did you have any particularly memorable times taking photographs? A I have almost a 
photographic memory of how I took certain pictures 50 years ago. The whole idea of 
walking down the street and taking pictures of shops and streets and neon signs or lights or 
whatever . That's not a contentious issue. But a contentious issue could be photographing 
people. I was always fairly discreet. I don't like pointing my camera at people point blank, 
especially if they're looking at me. So what I had to learn was to pre-visualize the image, very 
quickly raise the camera to my eye and take a snap. Quite often I also shot from the hip. For 
example, Man with Bandage, that's taken from the hip. I walked along, I saw the man raising 
his arm and the woman standing behind him and instantly thought, there's a picture, press 
the button. It all happens in half a second; that's how little time you have. Otherwise, you're 
too close or the picture doesn't look right or the whole manifestation of the theme is lost. 
 
Q: So you didn't even put the camera up to your eye for that one? 
 
A:  Not at all, no. 
 
Q : Has anyone ever told you they recognize someone in a picture? 
 
A: Happens all the time. I have a whole folder full of letters. One of my pictures shows four 
young Japanese men, all of them very handsome. One of their wives sent me a letter that 
said, "Oh my God, I had no idea that he had such beautiful hair! My whole life I knew him 
he was bald!" Can you imagine that? The opening of the first big Vancouver exhibition in 
2006 was such a revelation to me. I was worried people would be upset and say, "I didn't 
want you to take that picture." But not once has anybody said that. What we have observed 
is that many people cry. They are so overwhelmed by a memory they thought they had lost. 
 
- Fred Herzog's photographs show at Toronto's MOCCA until June 5 and at the National 
Gallery in Ottawa from June 4 to Sept. 5. 


